
 

 
 

November 24, 2020 

 

 

Mr. Brian Moynihan, CEO 

Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer  

Bank of America Corporation  

100 North Tryon Street Charlotte, NC 28255-0001 

 

Dear Mr. Moynihan:  

 

Every legislative office in our state has experienced an unprecedented number of constituents 

contacting them requesting assistance to resolve issues with the California Employment 

Development Department (EDD), as well as with their Bank of America debit cards. We 

commend our California EDD and the Bank of America employees for their hard work over the 

last eight months, creating better systems to get funds to constituents as quickly as possible.   

 

Today, we write with a new and significant concern about frozen Bank of America debit cards. 

 

Most beneficiaries receive their weekly Unemployment Insurance (UI) or Pandemic 

Unemployment Assistance (PUA) funds on a debit card issued and managed by Bank of America 

under contract with CA EDD. Over the last six weeks, reportedly due to significant fraud, 

hundreds of thousands of UI, PUA and State Disability Insurance (SDI) recipients have had funds 

taken from their cards or their cards frozen, leaving them unable to access their benefits. 

 

EDD reports to legislative staff that Bank of America has a proprietary formula to detect fraud and 

has taken it upon themselves to freeze cards and take money from recipients. The only recourse 

that EDD and our offices can currently provide constituents is to call Bank of America when these 

problems occur. However, constituents report they are unable to get through to your call centers, 

or when they do, the issue is not resolved. Many of our own staff have also tried to reach Bank of 

America to no avail. It is simply unacceptable that Californians entitled to benefits are suddenly 

not able to obtain them due to a Bank of America determination that is impossible to appeal. 

 

The press reports at least 350,000 Californians are currently unable to access UI, PUA and SDI 

benefits owed to them. That said, EDD is unsure of the exact number, as they state they only 

receive data from Bank of America after cards are frozen. EDD also informs us that less than 8% 

of debit card cases have been resolved.    
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With this in mind, we are writing to ask that you provide us specific answers to the following 

questions:   

 

 Why is Bank of America taking funds and freezing cards? What criteria is Bank of America 

using? 

 When CA EDD clears fraud or verifies identity on their end, why is Bank of America not 

immediately unfreezing the cards that CA EDD asks Bank of America to unfreeze? 

 Our offices have many cases in which Bank of America states that EDD froze the card.  Our 

staff call EDD, who claims the problem is entirely on Bank of America’s end.  What is the 

solution to this problem? 

 What needs to happen for a constituent to have their card reactivated and funds restored? 

 Will you significantly increase staff tasked with reactivating cards and restoring funds to 

resolve these issues by December 1, 2020? 

 Has Bank of America had to pay any penalties due to fraud or failure to respond to alleged 

fraud within a certain timeframe related to California UI or PUA claims?  If so, to whom and 

for what? 

 Can Bank of America proactively contact consumers when their card is deactivated, or funds 

will be taken so they are not forced to discover this when they use the card? 

 What can Bank of America do to stop the automatic freezing of multiple cards at one address 

without first checking with EDD to see if they may be legitimate? 

 Who pays for fraudulent charges when it is not the consumer’s fault?  Bank of America or 

another entity?   

 Are there time limits under federal law by when Bank of America must unfreeze a debit card 

in a suspected fraud case?  If so, what are they?  Are there exceptions?   

 Will you please provide an explanation to Governor Gavin Newsom and the CA Legislature as 

to how to unfreeze valid cards in a timely manner and prevent this problem from happening 

again by December 1, 2020? 

 

We appreciate in advance your timely attention to addressing these problems and responding to 

this letter.  

 

 

Sincerely, 

 

cc:  Governor Gavin Newsom 

 

 

               

Philip Y. Ting  Anthony Rendon 

Assemblymember, 19th District  Speaker of the Assembly, 63rd District 

 



Mr. Brian Moynihan 

November 24, 2020 

Page 3  

                                   

Brian Dahle  Mike McGuire    

Senator, 1st District  Senator, 2nd District   

 

   

Bill Dodd  Jim Nielsen   

Senator, 3rd District  Senator, 4th District  

  

        

Andreas Borgeas  Bob Wieckowski   

Senator, 8th District  Senator, 10th District    

 

   

Scott D. Wiener  Anna M. Caballero   

Senator, 11th District  Senator, 12th District    

 

   

Jerry Hill  Hannah-Beth Jackson   

Senator, 13th District  Senator, 19th District   
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Scott Wilk  Mike Morrell   

Senator, 21st District  Senator, 23rd District 

 

   

Maria Elena Durazo  Henry I. Stern  

Senator, 24th District  Senator, 27th District  

 

   

Thomas J. Umberg  Patricia C. Bates  

Senator, 34th District  Senator, 36th District  

 

   

Megan Dahle  Jim Wood 

Assemblymember, 1st District  Assemblymember, 2nd District  

 

   

James Gallagher  Cecilia M. Aguiar-Curry  

Assemblymember, 3rd District  Assemblymember, 4th District  



Mr. Brian Moynihan 

November 24, 2020 

Page 5  
 

   

Marc Levine  Susan Talamantes Eggman  

Assemblymember, 10th District  Assemblymember, 13th District  

 

   

Timothy S. Grayson  Buffy Wicks  

Assemblymember, 14th District  Assemblymember, 15th District   

 

   

Rebecca Bauer-Kahan  David Chiu 

Assemblymember, 16th District  Assemblymember, 17th District 

 

   

Bill Quirk   Kevin Mullin 

Assemblymember, 20th District  Assemblymember, 22nd District 

 

   

Marc Berman  Kansen Chu 

Assemblymember, 24th District  Assemblymember, 25th District 
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Devon J. Mathis  Ash Kalra 

Assemblymember, 26th District  Assemblymember, 27th District 

 

   

Mark Stone  Robert Rivas 

Assemblymember, 29th District  Assemblymember, 30th District 

 

   

Joaquin Arambula  Rudy Salas, Jr. 

Assemblymember, 31st District  Assemblymember, 32nd District 

   

Vince Fong  Tom Lackey 

Assemblymember, 34th District  Assemblymember, 36th District 

 

   

Monique Limón  Luz M. Rivas 

Assemblymember, 37th District  Assemblymember, 39th District 
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Chris R. Holden  Laura Friedman 

Assemblymember, 41st District  Assemblymember, 43rd District 

 

   

Jesse Gabriel  Ed Chau 

Assemblymember, 45th District  Assemblymember, 49th District 

   

Wendy Carrillo  Eduardo Garcia 

Assemblymember, 51st District  Assemblymember, 56th District 

   

Ian C. Calderon  Cristina Garcia 

Assemblymember, 57th District  Assemblymember, 58th District 

 

   

Jose Medina  Mike A. Gipson 

Assemblymember, 61st District  Assemblymember, 64th District 
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Sharon Quirk-Silva  Steven S. Choi 

Assemblymember, 65th District  Assemblymember, 68th District 

 

   

Randy Voepel  Cottie Petrie-Norris 

Assemblymember, 71st District  Assemblymember, 74th District 

 

   

Brian Maienschein  Todd Gloria 

Assemblymember, 77th District  Assemblymember, 78th District 

 

 

Shirley N. Weber 

Assemblymember, 79th District 


